Greater Milwaukee Synod Caring for Creation report

The Greater Milwaukee Synod Caring for Creation Task Force was formed in 2006 as a result of seeds planted by David Rhoads.  Since then two synod wide educational events have taken place and a few trainers have been identified to make “getting started” presentations to individual congregations.  A few of these presentations have been done. In addition, the task force held quarterly information exchange meetings during 2007, created a synod logo and at Synod Assembly 2007, a Caring for Creation resolution was passed.

In 2007-2008 we had three main focuses.  First to fund a one-year part time position to organize, deepen and broaden our work.  Most of the funds for this position have been raised but we have yet to put a person in place. 

Second, to hold an Earth Day celebration, which we did on April 22.  In addition to worship, this event included activities for children and youth, information booths and “local” food.  The focus was on celebrating the creation care work of the churches in our synod.  Proceeds from the offering of this event went to support Seedfolks, a local organization that encourages urban agricultural programs with a strong emphasis on programs for young people.  We were pleased with the turnout of close to 200 people.

Third, was to hold a Sustainability
 Summit in the fall.  This we did on October 11.  We choose to focus on sustainability because of growing awareness of the need to connect climate change and care for those most vulnerable. “Global warming will affect the health and welfare of every American, but the poor, seniors and children will suffer the most.”
  Speakers for the summit were David Creech and Mikka McCracken from ELCA world hunger, Anne Basye – from ELCA Global Resources and author of Sustaining Simplicity:  A Journal, Laura Bray – Executive Director Menomonee Valley Partners Inc (focus on sustainable development) and Flo Wahlen, the former mayor of Oconomowoc and a proponent of the Natural Step for Communities
 – a green community organizing process from Sweden.  A unique feature of this summit was that social justice partners from our synod were invited to attend – racism, poverty, and hunger.  We are looking at ways to work together.

As we work to care for creation we are gratified to see results.  Our approach has been to let things grow organically – each church as it chooses.  We believe there are at least 50 churches with some form of caring for creation initiative and many things are happening.  

Reducing energy consumption has been a major focus throughout our synod. WE Energies, our major local energy supplier, reports that at least 42 churches have taken advantage of the energy audit and grants are being acquired to reduce energy use through changes in lighting and heating units.  Our first congregation to install solar panels went “live” this summer, two more congregations have received grants and are working to raise the remaining funding and one church is in the planning stage.  

Reduce, reuse, recycle is emphasized.  A measurable Covenant with Creation has been created and a number of churches have used it as part of their stewardship campaigns.  Several churches have done studies on simpler living, some around the book Simpler Living, Compassionate Life  edited by Michael Schut. Recycling cans and plastic is common and some churches have moved further with recycling batteries, CFL’s, eye glasses, printer cartridges, athletic shoes and cell phones.   Reuse of children’s and women’s clothing is promoted through donated clothing swaps.

The focus on eating local is growing.  A number of churches have gardens with produce used in the congregation, given to partner churches or given to food pantries.  One church gardens with their partner church and makes salsa which is sold to the congregation.  Proceeds are given to the partner church.  Members donate the canning jars and are encouraged to bring them back filled with coins to enhance the contribution. Jars are reused the following year. Several churches have become CSA drop off sites and one church orders weekly for members from Growing Power. www.growingpower.org
Many other things are happening. Bike racks are being installed, green tips are in a number of church newsletters and bulletins, newsletters are going online, fabric grocery bags are being sold by churches and by the synod and several churches have received Green Congregation Certification through the Web of Creation program.

In addition to these results the task force has shared ideas with the Interfaith Earth Network Conference and with the Northern Illinois Synod.  Several communities in our synod are now forming “green” committees and we are working to have local church members as a part of these committees.  The seeds planted in these ways are bearing fruit as they move beyond our boarders and we are happy to share with others.

And yet with all these results we struggle at times to find the energy to keep things moving.  In the coming months the task force hopes to add a few additional members, fill the part time staff position and explore the power of partnership with other social justice task forces in the synod.  And soon we will begin to plan for our next Earth Day celebration.

We are thankful for all the work being done to care for all of God’s beautiful creation!

� Sustainability is expressed as meeting the needs of the present without compromising the needs of future generations to meet their own needs.





� According to a report by the Environmental Protection Agency released July 17, 2008


� Sarah James and Torbjrn Lahti, The Natural Step for Communities:  How Cities and Towns Can Change to Sustainable Practices





